BRITISH COLUMBIA (See also Vancouver; Western Canada)

- Arnold, Abraham. "Trials and Tribulations of Victoria 180. Synagogue Builders in 1863." Jewish Western Bulletin vol. 24 (September 25, 1957): 4-6.
- 181. —. "Was Amor de Cosmos the Louis Riel of British Columbia?" Transactions: Historical and Scientific Society of Manitoba Series Three (1971-72): 45-59.
- 182. Castle, Geoffrey. "British Columbia's Provincial Archives and the Province's Jews." Canadian Jewish Historical Society Journal vol. 8 (1984): 44-52.
- 183. "British Columbia Klenman, Aaron. **Pioneers** Contribute to Build Western Canada's First Synagogue, 1862-1863." Western States Jewish History vol. 22 (1990): 258-64.
- Leonoff, Cyril Edel. "Pioneer Jewish Merchants of 184. Vancouver Island and British Columbia." Canadian Jewish Historical Society Journal vol. 8 (1984): 12-43.
- —. Pioneers, Pedlars and Prayer Shawls: The Jewish 185. Communities in British Columbia and the Yukon. Victoria: Sono Nis Press, 1978.
- 186. —. "Victoria, Vancouver Island: Birth of a Jewish Community and Erection of a Tabernacle of God." Western States Jewish History vol. 24 (1992): 324-43.
- Levin, Martin. "The Founding and Restoration of 187. Canada's Oldest Surviving Synagogue: A Different Jewish History." Canadian Jewish Historical Society Journal vol. 8 (1984): 1-11.

24 CJS/ÉJC

- 188. Norris, John. *Strangers Entertained: A History of the Ethnic Groups of British Columbia*. Vancouver: British Columbia Centennial `71 Committee, 1971.
- 189. Steele, Howard. "Jews and Judaism in British Columbia." *Circle of Voices: A History of the Religious Communities of British Columbia*. Ed. Charles P. Anderson et al. Lantzville: Oolichan Books, 1983. 240-55.
- 190. Wisenthal, Christine Boas. *Insiders and Outsiders: Two Waves of Jewish Settlement in British Columbia*, 1858-1914. MA Thesis, University of British Columbia, 1987.

See also: 559, 818, 1051, 1063, 1204, 1207, 1208.

CANADIAN JEWISH CONGRESS (See also Communal Organizations)

- 191. Abrams, William. "Toward an Organic Jewish Community." *Viewpoints* vol. 10 (1979): 18-22.
- 192. Brief Presented to the Parliamentary Commission Looking Into the Political and Constitutional Future of Quebec by Canadian Jewish Congress (Quebec Region) in Collaboration with Allied Jewish Community Services of Montreal and the Communauté Sépharade du Québec, November 2, 1990. Montreal: Canadian Jewish Congress, 1990.
- 193. Canadian Jewish Congress: Fifty Years of Service, 1919-1969. Montreal: Canadian Jewish Congress, 1970.
- 194. Fifty Years of Service, 1919-1969: Official Opening. Samuel Bronfman House. Montreal: Canadian Jewish Congress, 1970.